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Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by MELISSA WOOD, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 6, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 2, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 3, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on June 28, 2011.



2

4. Any temporary total disability benefits as a result of the

controverted surgery will also be considered controverted and

subject to an attorney’s fee under the Arkansas Workers’

Compensation Act.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment in the form of surgical

intervention to the lower back.  

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that her average
weekly wage was more than $337.00 per week and
that therefore she has been underpaid
regarding her disability benefits.

b. The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to surgery that has been recommended by her
treating neurosurgeon and that the Respondents
have refused to authorize the recommended
surgery.

c. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee in
regard to any underpayment that has occurred
regarding her compensation rate and in regard
to any disability benefits payable in
connection with the recommended  surgery.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits are being paid with regard to this
claim.  The recommended surgery did not pass
pre-certification or a peer review.  Further,
Dr. Pulliam has indicated that Claimant is not
a surgical candidate.  Respondents contend
that the surgery is not reasonable and
necessary.  However, the Claimant’s pain
management has not been denied.  Claimant’s
average weekly wage has been determined based
upon her contract, which is attached to this
response.”
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The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-year-old female who

suffered an admittedly compensable low back injury on June 28,

2011, while employed by the respondent.  The claimant has asked the

Commission to consider her entitlement to additional medical

treatment in the form of surgical intervention to the lower back.

The parties agree that the Commission is to consider the specific

surgical intervention recommended by Dr. Anthony Capocelli which is

a transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion (TLIF), L4-5, L5-6, L6-S1;

pedicle screw stabilization; lateral fusion.  However, as of the

time of the hearing in this matter, Dr. Capocelli was no longer

practicing at Mercy Hospital in Fort Smith, Arkansas.  Inasmuch,

the parties agreed that the Commission could consider the specific

surgery recommended by Dr. Capocelli although that surgery could be

performed by another surgeon, not necessarily Dr. Capocelli due to

his leaving Mercy Hospital in Fort Smith if the Commission found

the claimant entitled to that surgical intervention.  Following is

an exchange between the Commission and the attorneys in this matter

regarding the central issue in this matter:

“BY THE COMMISSION: Issue #1 is now going to
read, “Additional medical treatment in the
form of surgical intervention to the lower
back.”  And for the record we know that Doctor
Capocelli apparently is no longer with the
Arkansas River Valley Clinic, is that correct?

BY MR. WALKER: That is my information.

BY THE COMMISSION: Okay.

BY MR. WALKER: We don’t know whether he’s
still in the city or whether he’s going to be
relocated.
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BY THE COMMISSION: Okay, so I’m considering
this surgical intervention at his
recommendations, in and of themselves, not
necessarily that it have to be performed by
Doctor Capocelli?

BY MR. WALKER: Correct, Judge.

BY MS. WOOD: We ask that you consider the
actual surgery that he’s recommending.

BY THE COMMISSION: Yes. 

BY MS. WOOD: Not any surgery to the lower
back.

BY THE COMMISSION: Yes.  The surgery that has
been recommended by Doctor Capocelli is the
one that I will consider.

BY MS. WOOD: Thank you.

BY MR. WALKER: Correct.”

The claimant was initially treated at Booneville Community

Hospital Rural Health Clinic in July and August 2011 for her

admittedly compensable injury.  During that time, the claimant

received conservative medical treatment including medications and

physical therapy. 

On August 9, 2011, the claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar

spine at Prime Medical Imaging in Van Buren, Arkansas.  Following

are the impressions from the report submitted into evidence

regarding the claimant’s MRI of her spine:

“IMPRESSION: Broad based central protrusion at
L2-3 and central protrusion at L3-4.  Moderate
disc bulge at L4-5.”

On September 20, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Pulliam at

St. Edwards Mercy Medical Center in Fort Smith, Arkansas.  The

medical record submitted by the respondents at Respondents’ Exhibit
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1, Page 4, indicates that this was an initial office consultation.

Following is the assessment and plan set forth in Dr. Pulliam’s

initial office consultation with the claimant:

“ASSESSMENT: Ms. Michael’s injury and ongoing
symptomatology is consistent with both lumbar
and thoracic strain.  No doubt, she has
aggravated a preexisting problem with
fibromyalgia.  This would likely explain the
continuation of symptoms, longer than one
would typically see.  The patient’s MRI of the
lumbar spine is significant for moderate disk
bulging at the L2-L3 level primarily.  This
does not result in nerve root compression or
significant canal stenosis.  MRI study reveals
no evidence of fracture.  There is no evidence
of disk herniation or nerve root compression
by this study.

PLAN: I have advised that the patient be
treated with physical therapy, for over a
long-term basis.  This may require two to
three months of therapy before the patient has
significant improvement.  I would also
strongly advise that the TENS unit trial for
home use be considered as part of this
therapy.  Obviously the patient’s previous
attempt at that therapy was much too
aggressive in the early stages.  This physical
therapy should be very slow and progressive to
begin with.  At this juncture, I will defer
all further work related issues to the
patient’s primary care physician who has been
controlling this in the past.  As there is no
surgical disease of the thoracic or lumbar
spine, I will not continue to see or follow up
with the patient.  The patient should continue
follow-up with her primary care physician.  I
would make the suggestion that referral to a
PM and R physician may be appropriate.”

On December 21, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Anthony

Capocelli for her continued complaints of pain due to her lower

back injury.  At that time, Dr. Capocelli gives the following

assessment and plan:
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“Lumbar DDD L2/L3, L3/L4, L5/L5 with
multilevel disc protrusions (L2/L3) and
stenosis (mild)

At this point a step up in her conservative
management to include LESIs is certainly
warranted.  Would hold off PT for now as it
seems to hurt more and she can continue on
current med regimen.  Light duty work to
continue - avoiding twisting as well.  She is
not at MMI at this point and we can follow her
progress over the next several months.  If no
improvement or she worsens the next step would
be discography - possible myelography.”

On May 30, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Capocelli

at Mercy Hospital in Fort Smith, Arkansas.  The medical record from

that visit indicates that the non-operative treatment for the

claimant’s multilevel disc protrusions had failed; therefore, Dr.

Capocelli ordered a discography.  In the medical record from that

visit, Dr. Capocelli states, “I have reviewed the patient’s CT post

disco which demonstrates L4/5, L5/6, L6/S1 disc herniations to

left.”  The medical record from that visit also has a physician’s

progress note attached as part of that medical record.  In that

note, Dr. Capocelli addresses his recommendation for surgical

intervention and also Dr. Pulliam’s concern about the claimant’s

pre-existing fibromyalgia.  Following is that portion of the

medical record:

“At this point I have reviewed all of her
studies and records again and I believe this
patient suffers from a significant disc injury
at L4/5, 5/6, 6/1 that were the direct result
of her work injury.  She has clear protrusions
that are better defined and noted to be
herniations or severe protrusions on the
discogram.  They are lateralized to the left
and consistent with her signs and symptoms.  I
do agree with Dr. Pulliam that the work injury
probably did exacerbate her Fibromyalgia and
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there was clearly injuries now resulting in
radiculopathy.  The radiculopathy is not the
result fibromyalgia or strain.  Based on the
overall review she is a candidate for L4/L5,
L5/L6, L6, S1 TLIF from the left with pedicle
screw stabilization/lateral fusion.  At this
point she is not to return to work until a
reasonable postop convalescence of at least 2
- 3 months.
She will likely need intensive rehab and work
hardening after surgery and ultimately an FCE.
I have discussed all the details of the
procedure with her and she understands and
would like to follow through with surgery.  I
have reviewed the risks, benefits, and
limitations of surgery.  This risks include,
but are not necessarily limited to, bleeding,
infection, nerve damage, paralysis, coma,
death, failure of improvement or the need for
further surgery.”

In August 2012 the claimant was seen by Dr. Danny Silver at

the Urgent Care Center in Fort Smith, Arkansas.  In Dr. Silver’s

medical report he acknowledges that the claimant had gastric bypass

surgery on August 20, 2012, performed by Dr. Roller in

Fayetteville, Arkansas.  During that visit, it is clear that the

claimant still had persistent pain that she believes is associated

with her admittedly compensable injury and that her symptoms

continue to be unresponsive to therapy.

The respondents, in this matter, have introduced some medical

records from January 2008 regarding low back difficulties

complained about by the claimant; however, the claimant testified

that she had recovered from those difficulties.  I find that the

claimant’s testimony is credible in that the claimant performed

janitorial work for the respondent, in this matter, much of which

required the claimant to carry out very physical activities which

the claimant was able to perform.  That evidence supports the
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claimant’s position that she had recovered from any difficulties

she had in January 2008.

The respondents have also sent the claimant’s medical

information and records to the Medical Review Institute of America.

On June 5, 2012, the Medical Review Institute of America issued a

report regarding its opinion as to the medical appropriateness of

Dr. Capocelli’s recommended transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion

at L4-5, L5-6, L6-S1; pedicle screw stabilization; lateral fusion.

That report concludes that Dr. Capocelli’s recommendation is not

medically appropriate.  While the first report was sent out on June

5, 2012, indicates that the review was done by someone in the

State of Texas, it does not name a particular physician; however,

on August 3, 2012, an amended review was provided to the

respondents and the reviewer is identified as Daniel Gutierrez,

D.O. licensed in Texas.

After review of the evidence in this matter, I do believe that

Dr. Capocelli’s recommended surgical intervention is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s admittedly

compensable injury.  Specifically, the transforaminal lumbar

interbody fusion (TLIF) L4-5, L5-6, L6-S1; pedicle screw

stabilization; lateral fusion.  Dr. Pulliam saw the claimant for an

initial consultation on September 20, 2011.  At that time, Dr.

Pulliam did not have the advantage of the discogram nor was he able

to review the continued conservative treatment that the claimant

received after his initial consultation which included epidural

steroid injections as ordered by Dr. Capocelli in his December 2011
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report.  As such, I give Dr. Capocelli’s recommendation for

surgical intervention more weight than Dr. Pulliam.  The reviewer

from the Medical Institute of America never had an occasion to

actually examine the claimant in this matter.  That reviewer simply

considered medical reports and diagnostic tests.  I also found it

interesting that the reviewer seems to rely more heavily on the MRI

of the claimant’s lumbar spine when making its decision that Dr.

Capocelli’s recommendation for surgical intervention was not

appropriate.  While the reviewer does mention the discogram in the

summary of treatment/case history section of his report he then, in

his explanation of findings, seems to base his denial of the

recommended surgery on the MRI findings rather than the more

sophisticated discogram CT.  Due to the Medical Review Institute of

America’s reviewer’s lack of contact with the claimant, I again

give more weight to Dr. Capocelli and his recommendations.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 1, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed August 3, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the recommended transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion (TLIF)

L4-5, L5-6, L6-S1; pedicle screw stabilization; lateral fusion, is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

admittedly compensable injury.

3. The claimant is entitled to have the surgical intervention

recommended; specifically, recommended by Dr. Capocelli; however,

the claimant is not limited to only having Dr. Capocelli perform

that surgery due to Dr. Capocelli’s leaving Mercy Hospital of Fort

Smith, Arkansas, at the time of the hearing in this matter.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the claimant’s surgical

intervention in the form of a transforaminal interbody fusion

(TLIF), L4-5, L5-6, L6-S1; pedicle screw stabilization, lateral

fusion.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


